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First of all, I'm not here today to drop crazy wisdom upon you in 
terms of what workout is going to take you "there".  I don't even 
know where "there" is for you.  You might want to show the old chums 
that you've finally gotten buff when you go to a high school reunion. 
You may want to take a trip to Iceland and hoist the Husafells stone. 
You're somewhere--we'll call it Point A, and you want to get 
somewhere else, Point B.  

How you get there depends on the relative difficulty of the 
transformation, how hard you're willing to work, how long you are 
willing to persist, and how much your body will cooperate.  Don't let 
anyone tell you that they know just what you need, just what'll get 
you there, within two minutes of talking to you.  It's more 
complicated than that.  Can they suggest some good solutions?  Sure. 
Perfect?  Unlikely.  Even the best programs have to be tweaked in 
various ways as we see how someone reacts to the stimulus.  

Everything works for a while, and up to a point, when compared to no 
exercise.  The trick is to hone in on the activities that provide the 
most benefit for the least expenditure of time, effort, and hardship. 
Most of us are constantly looking to increase the effectiveness of 
our workout sessions, even after years of training.  Why?  We try 
programs, and they work.  Until they don't.  There comes a point in 
most programs where we either plateau and start to see diminishing 
gains, get too exhausted and start backsliding, or get injured 
somehow.  The information we gather is most often anecdotal at best. 
It's difficult to know what to make of our discoveries.  Things 
outside the weight room like amount of sleep, quality of our food, 
and so on can have a serious impact on our progress, further muddying 
the waters.

It is very hard to know what makes a program fail.  Now, in this 
failure I'm talking about a program we stick to and perform reliably. 
Failures of enthusiasm are a different issue altogether.  When we hit 
a sticking point, backslide, or get injured, we can only make guesses 
about what happened.  Now, clear overtraining is perhaps a little 
easier to diagnose than an injury, which could be pure chance, but we 
often end up making guesses based on sketchy evidence.

In the end we only take away a rough image of what worked and what 
didn't, and to what degree.  It could well be that we condemn 
programs, exercises, and set/rep routines as "not working" simply 
because we didn't stick with it long enough, or some other aspect of 



our training didn't stand us in good stead.  This stuff can be very 
confusing.  If it were easy, everyone would do it, and we'd all be as 
cool as the other side of the pillow.  

Taking all this into account, we often take a swing at creating a new 
workout routine that serves as the summation of all we know about 
lifting in general, and about the way our bodies react in specific. 
A mixture of science and voodoo, we stitch these programs together 
over the years and then put them into practice.

A common problem among lifters is constantly twiddling with their 
program, or switching from one program to another every few weeks. 
We can sometimes have "workout ADD", which serves to limit our 
progress as we leap from one program to the next, never giving 
anything enough time to work.  This problem comes from an honest 
source, though, the urge to have the best possible lineup of 
exercises, so that we have great workouts and great results, without 
walking around like zombies all the time because we're so exhausted.

In the days of yore, when I was under the thrall of the muscle 
magazines, the common "wisdom" was that we should all do a routine 
involving isolation of the muscle groups, and attack exercise in a 
pattern much like bodybuilders.  We were also told that, in order to 
properly exercise the muscles of our body, we needed to do several 
exercises for each muscle, and do them in volume, such that our 
workouts might run to 70 sets.

Now, here's the thing.  Without, ahem, chemical assistance to speed 
our recovery, we have a finite amount of useful repetitions in us 
before we are simply overstimulating ourselves, overtraining, and 
asking for exhaustion and injury.  Also, for the average person, one 
or two exercises targeting a muscle group are more than enough.  We 
don't need to hit our deltoids from ten directions.  We don't need to 
do a whole double-handful of movements to work on the "peak" of our 
biceps.  

Big movements that recruit a big percentage of our bodies have a more 
profound effect on us, are more efficient, and allow us to get in and 
out of the gym within a reasonable period of time.  This is important 
for a lot of reasons.  The first is simply that our bodies respond to 
profound, intense, short-duration stress by building muscle, 
hardening connective tissue, and making bones more dense.  This is 
what we want.  If, at some point, we are in such great shape that it 
proves to be expedient to do smaller, more specific exercises, then 
we can add them into our workout.  For the bulk of us, however, we 
never attain the chiseled physique that would benefit from such 
treatment.



Thus, we research various movements and select them on their relative 
merits.  Ideology being what it is, there are arguments for the 
"king" of exercises that go on and on.  The most commonly "crowned" 
exercise is the barbell squat, as it allows us to load the body with 
a huge amount of weight, and has a strong recruitment of most muscle 
groups during the movement.  Some say the deadlift is the best 
exercise, since it is impossible to cheat.  The weight comes up to 
its apex or it does not.  Deadlift engages even more muscle than the 
squat because it includes the arms and hands.  On the flip side, it 
works over a smaller range of motion relative to the legs.  Still 
others maintain that the Olympic Lifts, the clean and jerk and the 
snatch lift, are the kings.  All of these opinions have merit.  For 
me, I would say that the deadlift would be the belle of the ball, but 
I have a great respect for the others, as well.  

In terms of an upper body movement, the bench press is the most 
widely lauded, though purists tend to like the overhead press, since 
you are on your feet, thus making it a more "real" exercise that 
stresses a chain of muscle down to the floor.  The parallel bar dip 
is also fantastic, as is the pull-up (or pull down, if you are not to 
the point of being able to do a productive number of pull-ups).  The 
bent-over row exercise is one of the best in terms of training your 
back.  There is a whole culture based on the shrug movement, though I 
think that performing deadlifts and cleans probably takes care of the 
trapezius group just fine.

What of arms?  I submit that, if we're doing pressing movements such 
as bench press and overhead press, our triceps are being recruited in 
such a way as to be trained adequately.  Both pull downs and bent 
rows train the flexors to an extent.  If more work seems warranted, 
either for aesthetic or functional reasons, simple barbell biceps 
curls and triceps extensions (skull crushers) should suffice.

Abdominal work, to me, is an assistance exercise, which means we can 
train it altogether apart from the rest of our workout.  I have gone 
on record as saying that I have no strong feelings about what you 
choose to do for this body part.  Crunches, sit-ups, planks, whatever 
you like.  They work.  I think they're boring.  The only one that has 
been interesting to me of late is the Turkish Get-up, because there's 
weight involved.

So, knowing what we know about the exercises that create the highest 
impact, the most far-reaching changes in our body, we are armed with 
knowledge that will help us build a sequence of lifts.  In order to 
properly allocate gym time, we have to know a few things about 
ourselves, about our goals, and about the equipment we will be using.



About ourselves:

How often can we reasonably exercise?  This is both logistically 
speaking, and also taking into account the amount of time we'll need 
to properly recuperate from our workouts.  Keep in mind that the more 
effectively we push our bodies into overload, the more time we'll 
need to put things back together.

What do we enjoy?  If we're planning a program that includes 
exercises we can't stand, we're not being smart.  Yes, you'll have to 
do some exercises that are difficult, and perhaps not as fun, but we 
should keep our own likes and dislikes in mind.  If you love 
kettlebell training, that should figure heavily into your workout 
program.  If you're all about dumbbells, you should include them 
where it's reasonable.  If picking up natural stone is your thing, 
put it into the program.

What's never felt right?  If there are "quality" exercises that have 
just never felt good to you, and perhaps injured you in the past, 
that's important information.  Maybe, great as they are, barbell back 
squats are not a good fit for you.  Maybe it's form, maybe it's just 
the way you're shaped.  Don't be a wuss just because an exercise 
isn't easy for you, but don't run headlong into un-fun workouts and a 
possible injury, either.

What do we really need?  We all have weak spots.  Maybe its your 
legs, maybe your shoulders.  It could well be your "core".  If you 
know yourself to have a few trouble spots, it does you the most good 
to emphasize exercises that improve your strength metrics in those 
categories.  Yes, if you're all-upper-body-guy, you should 
investigate giving squats or something similar pride of place in your 
upcoming program.  If you know your grip strength is poor, I advise 
you to acquaint yourself with the magic of deadlifts.  Just so 
happens that both of those exercises are strong medicine for your 
core strength, too.  

About our goals:

If your goals are centered around benching more, you'd better be 
benching with some frequency.  Support exercises for the bench, like 
bent rows, dips, and overhead press, should also appear on your list 
of movements.  If your goals are more related to a muscle group than 
an exercise, find the most effective move for that muscle group. 
Unless you simply CANNOT do that move, it's got to be high on your 
list.  

With goals that are athletic in nature, think about the qualities 
that are most valuable in your pursuit.  If you want to play 
volleyball, it's all about leg drive and explosive jumping.  Power 



cleans are probably the lift that will accomplish the best benefit 
for you, essentially being a weighted jump.  If you are training to 
be a competitive arm wrestler, grip, wrist, and arm/shoulder strength 
are where it's at for you.  You'll be smart to include barbell curls, 
dumbbell butterflies, wrist rolls, and heavy grippers in your regime.

If you can't train for a specific sport-related move directly, train 
the exercise or exercises that are closest to that movement.  Lifting 
a stone requires a hard pull with the back muscles and massive 
hamstring strength to get the stone off the ground.  From there, your 
arms have to be able to pull the stone inward toward your torso so 
you can rest it on your lap and resquat.  Strong chest muscles must 
squeeze the stone in a bearhug to keep it in place, while leg drive 
allows us to stand up at last.  So, we'll need bent rows for back 
strength, Romanian Deadlifts for hamstrings, butterflies for chest, 
barbell curls for arm strength, and lastly front or Zercher squats 
for proper drive out of the bottom position.  In the end, we'll need 
to confront the rock, but these assistance exercises will build the 
basic strength we need to best attempt such a strength feat.

About our equipment:

We must take our equipment into account as we're planning our 
exercise routine.  If we have only two kettlebells at our disposal, 
we will have to be creative.  Can we still get a great workout? 
Sure.  Can we do barbell squat?  Clearly, no.  In the same way, if 
the weight we have is seriously limited, we may have to find ways to 
ramp up the intensity without simply slapping on more plates.  This 
includes reducing rest between sets, doing more reps per set, moving 
the weight more slowly, and choosing less favorable leverage 
movements.

Let us assume that we have a caveman gym with a heavy bucket, three 
cinderblocks, and a light and heavy sandbag.  If your stone lift and 
squat movements with your heavy sandbag are becoming easy, there are 
a few things you can do to amp things up.  You could shoulder the 
heavy bag, then bend down and hoist the light bag up with your other 
arm.  You could press the bag overhead.  You could have a friend help 
you by putting the light bag on your off shoulder, then squat both. 
You could do the old 20 rep breathing method set.  I am not a frail 
individual, but I can get a fine workout with no more than 50 pounds. 
The trick is finding the right exercises.

If your cinderblocks are getting to feel light, and you're in need of 
something to work toward, try pinching two of them together and 
hoisting them off the ground.  Another evil thing you could do is to 
put two bricks into the bottom hollow of a cinderblock and wind a few 
turns of duct tape around to keep them where they belong.  That'll up 
the ante a bit.



With your buckets, it's not that hard to make things tougher.  If 
you're full-up with sand, you need only find something denser to fill 
up with.  I would suppose your cheapest option would be ready-mix 
concrete.  I haven't felt the need, but I imagine that you may be 
able to approach 100 pounds with your bucket if you poured fully 
mixed concrete into the bucket.  Alternatively, a dumbbell or some 
lose small weight plates to go with your sand could also 
significantly increase the weight.  Really, anything small and dense 
could work.  I do have some concerns regarding how much weight the 
handles on a bucket could bear.  I've swung 50 pound buckets around 
quite a bit, and never had any trouble, but there may be an upper 
limit.  Beyond that, there's always other ways.  If you can hold a 50 
pound bucket out at arm's length, you're a bad mamma jamma.  If 
you're doing k-swings, try doing a number (ten, twelve, twenty, 
even), with one hand, then switching hands and doing the same number 
without stopping.  Finally, take a two-handed grip and do twice that 
number.  By the end, I imagine that you'll find that your bucket 
doesn't feel too easy.  This also yields a high cardiac load over 
time, which will be a benefit to those who need to perform high-
difficulty things without getting gassed.

Putting caveman equipment aside, let us consider other home gym 
options.  To my way of thinking, the most effective single implement 
would have to be the Olympic barbell.  For as low as $300, you can 
have a quality barbell and a reasonable amount of weight for a 
beginner.  You can always buy more.  With just a barbell, some weight 
plates, and a minimal lifting platform (a few sheets of plywood will 
do), you can do most of the classic exercises.  Adding a squat rack 
and bench can seem a daunting investment, but keep in mind that we 
can improvise.  The floor press accomplishes most of what the bench 
press would do, but requires only a willing spotter to hand you the 
weight.  A pair of sturdy sawhorses can allow you to do squats, 
albeit starting with the concentric phase (you start at the bottom of 
the movement).  

A full set of cast dumbbells can be wickedly expensive.  They also 
take up a lot of space.  A pair or two of loadable dumbbells are far 
more compact and inexpensive.  Just make sure that they come with 
reliable and secure weight collars.  Getting beaned on the head by a 
bunch of plates is absolutely the pits.  I have been told that 
adjustable kettlebells are for the birds.  My limited impression is 
that this is true.  Keep in mind that the angular acceleration of a 
k-bell is much greater than a dumbbell, so the "wiggle" factor would 
likewise be more profound.

The most expensive way in which to equip a home gym is to by some 
sort of machine or group of machines.  I would steer clear of this 
option unless you have a lot of space and far more money that you can 



easily dispense with.  Free weights are just more effective, not to 
mention 209% more macho.

If you train at a gym, take stock of what they have.  If there's no 
squat rack, you'll have to settle for the next best thing.  If they 
don't allow deadlift either...it's time to find a better gym, 
seriously.  Generally speaking, machines are designed to isolate 
muscles, rather than loading the whole body, as the most effective 
exercises do.  Sometimes, for safety or necessity, we will find that 
we need to use machines.  This is not inherently bad, but they should 
generally be our second or third choice.  If you find that you're not 
making much progress in your gleaming chrome wonderland gym, perhaps 
you owe it to yourself to try something else.  I am willing to put 
the progress possible with the caveman rig up against the machines 
with solid confidence.  Both barbell and kettlebell training are also 
demonstrably superior, though more costly to put together.

After all that blather, what I'm telling you is that you have to 
adapt your workout to account for what you can use.  This is usually 
straightforward.  Nearly every iteration of free weight can be used 
to perform the basic movements in some fashion.  Machines are far 
more limited, of course, but are still better than nothing.  Don't 
forget that some of our finest exercises are "free hand" moves.  Push 
ups, chins, dips, the endless variety of ab moves, jumping 
lunges...these are all great for you.

Moving toward AKNF:

Once we know the moves that will do the most to get us where we're 
going, the things that are practical for our physique, and the 
equipment we're working with, we can make a big list of exercises. 
The all killer no filler workout keeps the best of these exercises 
and pares away those that aren't quite as awesome.  Sometimes, it's 
just a matter of two exercises doing the same thing.  We don't need 
to duplicate effort.  We don't need to waste time and energy on moves 
that aren't going to get us closer to our goals, except as needed to 
support healthy conditioning and body symmetry.  

Three hard sets of squats should have your legs quivering all over. 
A max effort deadlift should make you stand there, clutching the 
nearest solid object, and saying, "holy crap" several times as you 
wait for the head rush to subside.  A killer lift should wring a 
strange noise from your throat and twist your face all out of shape. 
It's not pretty.  There could be drool.  You might pass gas.  If you 
don't think you can lift this way in your gym, perhaps it's too 
sissified for the AKNF style.  I'm not saying to shriek at the top of 
your lungs all the time.  That's lame.  But this stuff is hard, high 
effort, and certainly doesn't allow you to text with your off hand.  



We make the best plans possible in abstract, but we can't tell how 
the workout will feel until we've tried it a few times.  If our 
theory is sound, we'll be able to keep to the bulk of our plan, but 
it may be necessary to make some small changes as we go.  For 
instance, we may find we just don't have enough gas in our tank to do 
a challenging, explosive move late in our workout.  We can either 
change the order of events, or we can substitute a lift we can 
perform with better results at that point in the session.  We're 
always struggling to make things simple, but not easy.  We're not 
bodybuilders.  Hey, maybe we are, but we're in a bulking phase. 
We're trying to move the weight, cause our bodies to grow, and that's 
it.  We're not there to do an exercise because it makes us look cool 
in the mirror.  We're not doing exercises just to rack up lots of 
repetitions.  We want everything we do to count.

What isn't AKNF:

If you need a calculator, a dizzying table of numbers, and a nuclear 
scientist to figure out how much weight you should have on the bar, 
that's not all killer no filler.  AKNF is about making things as 
straightforward as possible, not adding unnecessary complexity.  The 
AKNF workout for the day should fit on the back of a business card, 
and should go fast, kick your butt, and get you out of there.  If the 
lifting portion of the program takes more than an hour and a half, 
you're doing it wrong.

Final Thoughts:

There are several programs already created that fit this mold.  Do 
yourself a favor and check them out, as they may be just what you're 
looking for.  When I was in high school, we did the Bigger, Faster, 
Stronger program.  I always thought it was quaint when I "learned 
better" and started doing bodybuilding split routines, but it turned 
out that I was only fooling myself.  I never gained strength and 
muscle weight as quickly on any program I cooked up than I did with 
BFS.  Maybe it's quaint, but it works.  Other examples include 
Starting Strength and Stronglifts 5x5.  The simple lifts may not be 
what the magazines are hyping.  They may not be the "new, cool 
thing", but they are always killer.  You can get as fancy as you 
want, but there's nothing like just picking up something heavy. 
That'll never go out of style.


